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	Army National Guard’s Civil Support Teams Gain First-Response Interoperability with Other Agencies; Advance Echelon Communications System Uses C-AT’s “Incident Commanders’ Radio Interface” Equipment
	

	Business Wire

March 29, 2005
RESTON, Va.--(BUSINESS WIRE) -- In an effort to solve one of the biggest hurdles to on-the scene communications and coordination amongst first-responders, The Army National Guard’s Civil Support Teams, have received a first order of the “Incident Commanders’ Radio Interface (ICRI(TM)),” a cigar box-sized device that provides radio interoperability in a matter of minutes at the scene of a major incident. 

The patented ICRI, developed by Communications-Applied Technology (C-AT), will enable Civil Support Teams to communicate with the different radios used by local and state police, fire, public safety, homeland security and other first-responders. The 22-member Civil Support Teams are specifically trained and equipped to respond to weapons of mass destruction, and to test disaster sites for deadly chemical, biological, radiological or explosive agents. 

The ICRI will be used in the Civil Support Teams’ mobile command vehicles as part of their “Advance Echelon” communications system. Eleven additional ICRIs are being procured as a follow-on to the initial order of thirteen by the Naval Air Systems.
Command (NAVAIR) Special Communications Requirements Division (SCRD). The ICRI was selected due to its simplicity of use and quick on-the-scene set-up, typically taking less than five minutes to configure - allowing different commercial and military land mobile radios, VoIP equipment, satellite phones, cell phones, land-line phones, and hybrid cellular/walkie-talkie phones to communicate. 

Authored by Congress in 1999 as a means to respond to deadly domestic crises, there are currently 32 Civil Support Teams throughout the country, with eleven newly authorized teams that will be located in the District of Columbia, Delaware, Guam, Montana, New Hampshire, North Dakota, Puerto Rico, South Dakota, the U.S. Virgin Islands, Vermont and Wyoming. Twelve other teams are currently working towards certification. 

The Naval Air Systems Command (NAVAIR) Special Communications Requirements Division (SCRD), St. Inigoes, Maryland, integrates the communications vehicle platform in support of the Civil Support Teams. To date, NAVAIR has delivered 56 communications vehicles to various Civil Support Teams in support of their mission. 

The ICRI, when used along with the EdgeAccess(TM) VoiceWise(TM) -- an internet gateway -- and a portable satellite connection, will also provide Civil Support Team personnel and first responders with world-wide, communications reach back through aircraft, mobile ground operations and patrol boats. 

Military and public safety agencies that have selected the ICRI for the simplicity of operation support their in the field activities include: Pentagon Force Protection Agency, NORTHCOM Joint Task Force-Civil Support, Houston Police Department (Texas), Fairfax County Fire & Rescue (Virginia), Seattle Fire Department (Washington), and the Federal Emergency Management Agency, US&R MATF-01 (Massachusetts), plus many additional communities throughout the U.S. and Canada. 
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	Florida National Guard Troops Getting Ready For Afghan Deployment
	

	Sun Sentinel

March 28, 2005

By Bill Kaczor

More than 1,200 Florida National Guard troops, including about 200 Iraq war veterans, have begun reporting for up to 18 months of active duty, about a year of it in Afghanistan helping train the Afghan army.

It is the Florida Guard’s second-largest call-up since World War II, behind the activation of nearly 3,000 troops for duty in Iraq and Kuwait two years ago, said Lt. Col. Ron Tittle, a spokesman at the Guard’s headquarters in St. Augustine.

“The purpose is to help continue training the Afghan national army to help them become professional military troops to protect their own homeland,” Tittle said.

Army Guard troops from Pensacola to Key West, all part of the Tampa-based 53rd Infantry Brigade, began reporting to armories across Florida last week for medical and dental examinations, equipment checks and other processing.

That procedure will continue for the next two weeks followed by three months of “immersion training” at Camp Shelby, near Hattiesburg, Miss.

Troops will learn helpful Arabic phrases and customs. They will conduct exercises in a mock middle eastern community complete with bombed out vehicles, checkpoints and buildings scrawled with Arabic graffiti.

The Florida troops will form the bulk of a group numbering more than 1,500, also including guardsmen from Nebraska, Tennessee and Vermont, that will replace Indiana National Guard soldiers now in Afghanistan, Tittle said.

Hundreds of Florida guardsmen already have served in Afghanistan and two died there last year, both in vehicle accidents.

“It’s still a dangerous place,” Tittle said. “As we get the Afghan Army up we can lessen our troops.”
The Florida Guard also has lost three members in Iraq, two in combat and one in a Humvee accident.

Some 200 guardsmen who served in Iraq volunteered for the Afghan deployment although they were not being required to participate. Tittle said he recently spoke with a volunteer.

“He sees a purpose greater than himself,” Tittle said. “He wants to make a difference.”
Since the Sept. 11, 2001 terrorist attacks, Florida guardsmen also have been called up for security duty at airports and Air Force bases in the United States besides the foreign assignments. Many Florida air guardsmen were activated immediately after the attacks to fly combat air patrols over U.S. cities.

A peak of 5,200 Florida citizen soldiers were on active duty in 2003, about half of the state Guard’s strength. The four hurricanes that struck Florida last year put additional strain on the Guard.

Pfc. Kevin Tarr, 21, of Southport, said he joined to pay for school but withdrew from Gulf Coast Community College in Panama City last fall because he was mobilized for hurricane duty.

“I’m ready to get (the processing) over with and make some money,” Tarr told The News Herald of Panama City while waiting to process Friday for the Afghan deployment.

He said his Army pay will be a big improvement over what he was making as a kitchen worker at a seafood restaurant.

The Florida Guard’s overall strength has fallen by about 300 troops, Tittle said. One reason is the Pentagon dried up a key recruiting pool by involuntarily extending enlistments of regular soldiers, who often join the Guard after being discharged, Tittle said.

In October, the Guard began trying to fill those vacancies by increasing its recruiting staff from 78 to 107. 
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	States May Follow Illinois’ Lead on Grants to Citizen-Soldiers
	

	By Ed Ronco, Post-Dispatch Washington Bureau

WASHINGTON -- An Illinois program to relieve the financial burden on the families of deployed citizen-soldiers appears to be growing in popularity. Missouri and other states are considering similar programs.

Illinois Lt. Gov. Pat Quinn visited Washington last week to push for a nationwide expansion of an Illinois program that allows taxpayers to donate money to the families of National Guard and Reserve troops who are fighting in Iraq and Afghanistan. Many families experience a loss in income when family members are deployed, earning less through the National Guard or reserves than they would at their regular, full-time jobs.

The Illinois program is designed to relieve some of the pressure involved in paying bills and running a household with one adult on duty. In Illinois, families of soldiers deployed to Iraq or Afghanistan can get grants of $500. Families who can demonstrate a special financial need or whose soldier was injured or killed in combat can receive a $2,000 grant. Quinn said the money is a big help to those who can no longer provide as much income to their families.

“You have this historic, unprecedented deployment of Guard and Reserve members, sometimes multiple times,” Quinn said. “The idea of the citizen-solider — one day you’re a civilian, the next day you’re called to active duty -- (means that) most of the soldiers have a decline in their family income.”
Ten states have active family relief funds, and 24 others, including Missouri, are in the process of creating similar programs. In Jefferson City, state Sens. Jon Dolan, R-Lake Saint Louis, and Harry Kennedy, D-St. Louis, are sponsoring bills to establish a Missouri military family relief fund. State Rep. Jack Jackson, R-Wildwood, is sponsoring legislation in the House.

“If you’ve got to fly someone home for a funeral or you’ve got to take care of someone’s utility bill because the deployment was pretty harsh, we’ve got the means, under this, to do that,” said Dolan, who was an officer in the Army Reserve for 18 years. “Majors like me were making good money being away, but there’s always a stress on the family for the young soldiers, especially. They don’t make much.”
In Illinois, money can be donated by checking a box on tax return forms or directly to the fund. The Missouri program would operate under a similar system. “We know that everybody wants to help, and this is an easy way to do it,” said Matt Cologna, legislative director for Kennedy. Dolan says he hopes the fund also will attract corporate contributions. As of Jan. 31, the Department of Defense reports, more than 2,500 National Guard and reserve members had been deployed from Missouri and more than 3,000 were deployed from Illinois.
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	The Journal News
March 31, 2005
By Susan Elan
Active duty soldiers and reservists serving in Iraq and Afghanistan are simultaneously facing sacrifice in combat and economic hardship on the home front and need federal intervention to help them meet their financial obligations, Sen. Charles Schumer, D-N.Y., said yesterday as he proposed legislation to help fix the civilian pay gap. 

Tax credits could encourage employers to keep paying reservists’ salaries while they serve overseas, Schumer said yesterday during a telephone conference from Washington. 

“Reservists and the National Guard are serving for a much longer time further away from home, and this is placing a strain on families and an economic burden most people did not plan,” he said. 

About 41 percent of upstate activated National Guard and reservist families have trouble making ends meet because they are losing their larger civilian salaries, said Schumer, who based the figure on data from the federal Government Accountability Office. 

As of Dec. 1, more than 7,400 New Yorkers were in activated status in the National Guard and Reserve, according to Pentagon figures. Activated reservists generally receive the same pay as enlisted military personnel with starting salaries of $27,013. Officer pay starts at $41,856. Those rates will increase by about 3.5 percent this year. The average loss in annual income for senior reserve officers is about $5,000. 

The loss of income has contributed to the drop in enlistment, Schumer said. 

The active-duty Army is 27 percent below its recruiting goal of 7,050 while the Army Reserve is off 13 percent and the Army National Guard by 20 percent. 

Schumer said his proposed measure, the “Standing with Our Troops Tax Credits,” would both relieve financial stress for service members and their families and address the drop in recruits. Under the proposal, federal tax credits for employers would make up for 50 percent of the reservists’ pay gap. The tax credit would be applied on the company’s federal income-taxes and would be worth up to $15,000 per employee. In addition, the proposed measure would provide a $6,000 federal tax credit to help small businesses hire temporary workers to fill in for activated employees and a separate $10,000 credit for small manufacturers to hire temporary workers. 

Schumer, who serves on the Senate Finance Committee, which writes tax laws, said he hoped a tax break would encourage more companies to keep paychecks coming until the reservists come home. The bill has the support of Democratic leaders. While there is no backing from the Republican majority yet, Schumer said Republicans have similar recommendations that indicate agreement can be reached. 

In a separate action, Schumer called on Attorney General Alberto Gonzales to protect reservists from eviction and other financial liabilities while on active duty. In a letter sent Tuesday, Schumer urged tougher enforcement under the Servicemembers Civil Relief Act signed into law last year by Bush. The legislation is supposed to protect military men and women on active duty by preventing foreclosures, evictions and other financial penalties as a result of their military commitments. 

“Many go off to war unaware that they and their families can prevent forfeitures, repossessions, and default judgments while serving their country on active duty,” Schumer wrote. “Our soldiers deserve to be armed not only with the best weapons but also with knowledge about their legal rights.” 
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	Paternity Leave, Military Style
	

	Philadelphia Inquirer
March 30, 2005

By Amy S. Rosenberg, Inquirer Staff Writer

One thing Sgt. Kevin Metz has discovered: Diaper changes don’t get more profound because you’ve returned from, and are headed back to, Iraq.

And a baby’s cries - even a newborn son’s – don’t even begin to wake you up in the middle of the night when you’re used to sleeping through mortar rounds on a base 100 miles north of Baghdad.

For that mission, Theresa Metz is still on her own.

The unanswered question now hovering over the rented rowhouse at 28th and Pierce in South Philadelphia is this: Is it possible, on any level, to squeeze a year of your baby’s life into two weeks?

That has been the joyful, if excruciating, task at hand for the 27-year-old Metz, home on leave from patrolling around Tikrit as part of the Pennsylvania National Guard’s Alpha Company, 1st Battalion, 111th Infantry Regiment, based at Roosevelt Boulevard and Southampton Road in the Northeast.

And so he’ll take perhaps more credit than he’s due for the moment his nearly two-week-old son finally opened up both his eyes. “It’s since he met me,” Metz assures.

There it was in plain view the other day, the little boy opening up his eyes just as his father took him into his arms. It also looked as if the kid was taking in the dad, in a larger dose than perhaps strictly necessary. The smile that will come in a few months, when Metz is back in Iraq, is not hard to imagine.

Separation is the unspoken dynamic - and not just dad from family. Metz is headed back to Iraq tomorrow. And his wife goes back to work full time as a social work supervisor a few days later.

“I don’t want to think about it,” she says. Any of it.

Theresa Metz gave birth to Kevin William the afternoon of March 2, despite her husband’s pleas - by cell phone from Iraq, right into the delivery room - to hold off until he could get home.

“Cross your legs,” he told her. Then the connection was lost. Then the baby was born.

He called back shortly from another phone and heard the cries. The guys bought cigars and stayed up all night in his honor. He got two days off from missions in order to focus on the new baby, through e-mails and phone calls. “He’s over there trying to be a proud dad,” Theresa Metz said later.

She kept the lights dim for the first two weeks her baby was home, lighting a scented candle, rocking him alone in the living room, answering e-mails from Kevin. As part of a regular two-week leave granted to about 10 soldiers a month, the new dad came home on March 14.

“It’s always nice to have him back,” Theresa says. “But as soon as you get used to it, he’s gone. The whole goodbye thing all over again.”
Metz joined the National Guard with a specific desire to go to Iraq. Not all the soldiers in his unit were as eager to go, he says. Many left behind older children for whom the separation is much more palpable than for little Kevin.

Metz was biding his time working for Rick’s Seafood in Wildwood; he wants to join the New York City Police Department on his return.

The couple found out Theresa was pregnant the day her husband’s Guard unit left for basic training, June 30. The unit arrived in Iraq in December. She proceeded to handle the job of carrying a baby and giving birth with a husband in Iraq with the casual competence her family has grown accustomed to.

The couple had been living in North Wildwood. But Theresa moved back into her old South Philly neighborhood - where she and Kevin had grown up across an alley from each other - to be close to her mother. She didn’t bother with childbirth classes. She found a new full-time job, and worked until the day she gave birth.

Last week, with Kevin back in the house, Theresa seemed subdued, the weariness of new motherhood pronounced.

None of the other guys in his unit wanted this month’s leave - too early in their yearlong mission. Better to have it to look forward to. But Metz wanted to get home as soon as possible to see his baby (if only, he says more than once, to make sure little Kevin wasn't being suited up in girly clothes).

Tomorrow, he'll be gone again for at least eight months. And Theresa Metz will revert to the running conversation she keeps up with him in her mind. The usual ongoing arguments they keep up via e-mail will resume. Kevin Metz, having spent two weeks in South Philadelphia dreaming of Iraq — “I wake up and think, thank God I’m home” — will once again be back in Iraq dreaming of South Philly.

“People say, how could you not talk to him for weeks at a time?” Theresa says. “But there’s always somebody who has it worse. Eventually, he’ll be back. There’s people out there who don’t have anybody.”
Nobody from the military sent flowers after the baby’s birth, but, frankly, Theresa Metz would just as soon not hear from them, for any reason. “As long as nobody knocks on the front door, I’m OK,” she says.
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	Taunton Gazette

4 April 2005
By Joanna James   

REHOBOTH - While the nation’s military men and women have a mission serving their country overseas, their loved ones back home in the 42nd Family Readiness Group said they have a mission, too. 

The families of the 42nd Family Readiness Group held a spring fling at Rehoboth’s senior center yesterday afternoon to support each other and make DVDs to send to their loved ones - who have been serving overseas for the past nine months in the Massachusetts National Guard’s 42nd Division Artillery. 

Karen Barbitos, leader for the 42nd Family Readiness Group, said the nonprofit organization’s purpose is to support the families of the more than 200 deployed soldiers in the 42nd.

“It helps take their [the families] minds off what the soldiers are going through over there, while the soldiers can concentrate on their mission, knowing their family has a support group taking care of them,” Barbitos said.

Yesterday’s spring fling brought more than 50 families from as far as Connecticut, New Hampshire and New York together to enjoy each other’s company, exchange information and stories of their loved ones serving in Iraq, eating lunch and provide festivities for the children.

Kids from all ages enjoyed a scavenger hunt searching for Easter eggs, a visit from the Easter Bunny, face painting and hand printing a large sheet with their names on it to send to the soldiers. Dina Vincent, one of the 42nd Family Readiness Group’s south region’s coordinators, said it has been very difficult on her and her two children since her husband was deployed nine months ago. But Vincent and her children have used the Family Readiness Group to find some solace and support.

“Just like they’re an army of one, we’re a family of one - and it helps them do their job, knowing their families are taken care of and have a support system just like they do,” Vincent said. 

Each camp with the unit’s soldiers will receive a DVD with messages from their families who came to yesterday’s spring fling. 

Dianne Bosworth came from New Bedford to “talk and meet other people and get support.” 

Bosworth said she met Dorothy Kulikowski at the spring fling, whose 23-year-old son Corporal Matthew Kulikowski is serving with her boyfriend Staff Sgt. Anthony Richards.

Kulikowski said her whole family is supportive and especially because her sister’s sons are also serving in Iraq. However she looks forward to the support from the Family Readiness Group.

“Different people we didn’t even know come together and we learn about each other’s families,” Kulikowski said. “We get a lot of communication and information with the Family Ready Group.”
Barbitos said being the Family Readiness Group’s leader has become a full-time job on top of her regular full-time job as an office manager for a construction company. However, she said the tremendous satisfaction she gets from her work makes up for the long hours and traveling.

Barbitos is a retired army reservist who served in Operation Dessert Storm and now her 22-year-old daughter Sabrina is serving in Iraq with her fiancé. 

Barbitos said she knows both spectrums of the soldier’s life since she was once serving while her family was at home, and now she is home while her daughter is away serving her country. 

“It's important for the families to know we are there for them whenever they need us,” Barbitos said.

The National Guard’s 42nd Division Artillery was deployed in June 2004 to Fort Drum, N.Y. for training. In October, the unit was sent overseas, where the majority was sent to Iraq.
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	N.C. Guard Troops Return from Iraq to Work
	

	The Associated Press

3 April, 2005

FAYETTEVILLE — The 3,800 North Carolina National Guard soldiers recently returned from duty in Iraq are adjusting to civilian life in different ways. 

Some, like 53-year-old Robert Ellerbe of Fayetteville, are making plans to start over. Others, like Edward Kimbrell, 47, of Hope Mills, are working to get back into the flow of a life left behind. 

Ellerbe was unemployed when his National Guard unit was called into active duty in 2003, then ordered to Iraq last year. The Phelps Dodge plant in Laurinburg where he worked for 28 years closed in 2002. 

Ellerbe, a 20-year National Guard veteran, returned in January after 10 months in Iraq and has been working on Fort Bragg since, preparing vehicles used in Iraq to go back to armories around the state. 

“I’ve been doing this ever since the plant closed,” he said. “It’s been my life, and I really haven’t regretted it.” He now plans to retire from the Guard, go back to college and get a degree in physical education. “I won’t have anything else to do but go to school,” he said. “I know I’m going to miss the Army, but I think deploying to Iraq was the best way to go out. Unless you put yourself to the test, you don’t know how you’ll react.” 

Kimbrell reserved some vacation time from his civilian job at the state Transportation Department office when he went to Iraq. He came home from duty with the 252nd Armor on Jan. 11, but didn’t go back to work until Monday and said the slow transition was good. 

“The first couple of weeks, I told my friends I didn’t want everybody around,” he said. “I wanted to spend that time with my family.”
Kimbrell is still trying to get back into the swing of civilian life. “There, you were always on the go and had a schedule,” Kimbrell said. “Here you don’t have to worry about that or somebody on the road blowing you up.”
He said he plans to retire from the Guard when he can. He tried once, in August 2003, but the Army’s stop-loss policy kept him in through this deployment. 

For Charles Rainey, being deployed to Iraq was his first foreign trip in nearly 20 years in the National Guard. The 42-year-old from Raeford was a sergeant with the 252nd Armor Regiment’s transportation detachment. 

He shipped back to North Carolina Jan. 11 and went back to work at Kelly-Springfield Tire Co. in Fayetteville on March 1. Rainey said being a tire builder is different from working on convoys in Iraq, but no less tiring. 

Although no one shoots at him while he’s putting steel belts on tires, Rainey said he doesn’t get any down time during his shift, and the transition to factory work has been hard. 

“I’m tired and sore,” he said. “I’m moving constantly now. Over there we had down days when we switched off with other crews.”
Rainey is now focusing on adjusting to the rhythms of home and work. Rainey said his wife of 21 years, Yvonia, began doing things differently when he was gone. She began paying the bills — a job Rainey used to do. 

“She’s got a different formula,” he said. “It’s helpful for her to know how to do things, but now I don’t know how to do it.” 
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	S. Florida VA Hospitals Brace for a Wave of Post-Traumatic Stress Cases
	

	Fort Lauderdale Sun-Sentinel
March 28, 2005
By Mike Clary, Staff Writer

They may be home from the war in Iraq, yet they are not home free.

Replaying gory scenes of death and destruction, some combat veterans are unable to sleep for more than minutes at a time. Some fight anger and anxiety with alcohol and drugs. Depression is common. Almost all bear invisible scars.

Michael Culmer, 25, who manned a 120 mm mortar for the U.S. Army outside Ramadi, survived his tour of duty by becoming numb, feeling no emotion even when his commanding officer took a fatal shrapnel wound to the head. Now back in his hometown of Miami, “I just want to get off meds and feel like the person I was,” he said.

As more soldiers return from the war zone, some from second tours of duty, mental-health counselors with the Veterans Affairs Department in Broward, Palm Beach and Miami-Dade counties are bracing for a growing tide of men and women suffering from post-traumatic stress disorder.

“Last year at this time we were seeing a trickle of Iraq war vets. Now we're seeing many more,” said Joe Griffis, a readjustment therapist at the VA-run Vet Center in Lake Worth. “And it's going to get worse before it gets better.”
Months after running high-risk supply convoys across the desert, James Nappier of Loxahatchee finds himself on the lookout for roadside bombs while driving the streets of Palm Beach County, tensing at the wheel when a fast-moving vehicle approaches from the rear, just as he did in Iraq.

“I’d like to say I'll be the old me again, but I realize I've changed for life,” said Nappier, 46, whose Seabees unit, Naval Mobile Construction Battalion 14, lost seven men. “I feel different from other people.”
Days past the second anniversary of the U.S. invasion of Iraq, some costs of the war are clear. More than 1,500 American service members have been killed, more than 11,000 have been wounded and the nation itself remains deeply divided over whether the war was worth waging.

Other, less visible, costs are mounting as well. With some experts estimating that up to 17 percent of those who see duty in Iraq and Afghanistan may suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder, six of seven VA treatment centers in the United States say they will be unable to serve all those who need treatment, according to the Government Accounting Office study. The U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs has increased the treatment budget by $100 million.

In South Florida, both the Miami VA Medical Center, which serves Miami-Dade, Broward and Monroe counties, and the West Palm Beach VA Medical Center in Riviera Beach have applied for federal grants to beef up counseling staffs. “For the next year, we will be able to handle the numbers,” said Dr. Maria Llorente, the Miami VA's chief of psychiatry. “But we will feel the pinch.”
In testimony earlier this month before the House Appropriations Committee, U.S. Army Gen. John P. Abizaid of Central Command warned, “We know that a casualty of war can as much be a psychological patient as a young man or woman that has lost their arm or leg.”
Counselors at the two South Florida VA hospitals, several satellite clinics and the VA-run Vet Centers in Palm Beach, Broward and Miami-Dade counties have launched aggressive campaigns to reach veterans who need help. “If vets don't come in now, they will come in later when in crisis,” said Patrick Murphy, a counselor at the Miami Vet Center who organized a job fair at the center this month that drew 71 people.

“We are reaching a lot of guys. But you have to wait them out until they are ready.”
Indeed, more than 20 years after the American Psychiatric Association defined as post-traumatic stress disorder what in World War II was known as “battle fatigue” or “shell shock,” many combat veterans remain reluctant to admit a need for psychological help. “Compared to the time of the Vietnam War, there is more awareness now,” said Jerry Troyer, a Vietnam veteran and PTSD program manager at the Riviera Beach VA hospital. “Still, the idea of going for mental-health care while on active duty does not go over well.”
Yet almost everyone who has served in Iraq -- a combat zone where there are no safe havens -- shows some post-traumatic stress disorder symptoms, counselors agree. “Lots of death, lots of issues to handle,” said Bobby White, a Vietnam veteran who directs the Fort Lauderdale Vet Center.

Not all combat vets seek treatment, of course. Cory Cunningham, 25, who served a year in Iraq with the 124th Infantry Regiment of the Florida National Guard, said he has adjusted to civilian life without counseling. Yet, he added: “I tend to notice vehicles speeding up on me in rear-view mirror. And I tend to be a little more aware of my surroundings.”
Out of work for several months, Cunningham, of Palm Beach Gardens, said he has volunteered to return to active duty. He is due to leave for Afghanistan next month.

Those who do seek help often have no choice. Culmer, who enlisted in the Army just before Sept. 11, 2001, spent months with the 1st Infantry Division, conducting house-to-house searches and firing mortar rounds at the enemy from Camp Junction City outside Ramadi. “I felt like I was starring in my own movie -- invincible, not scared, just numb,” he said.

But after flying into a rage he directed at follow soldiers, Culmer was relieved of his gunner duties.

Honorably discharged this month, Culmer is attending barber college, repairing his marriage and, with his father, a Vietnam veteran, attending weekly group-therapy session at the Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 8195 in Hollywood. He also is set to begin psychotherapy at the Miami VA.

Tall, muscular and articulate, Culmer is physically whole. But he knows he has been hurt by the war and left with a world of unfocused anger. “Sometimes I feel like a different breed, a different species of person,” he said. “The war opened another eye in me. I see the world differently.”
Nappier, too, has been wounded.

The May 2004 rocket attack that left him with severe nerve damage to his right leg and arm killed five Seabees, all friends, from his West Palm Beach reserve unit. While taking antidepressants to calm his anxiety, his days are filled with physical therapy and worry.

“Not a day goes by that I don't think about the friends I lost,” said Nappier, who worked as a water-well driller before going to Iraq. “I have a lot of guilt about what happened. And now I have a sister over there. So I worry about her, too.”
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	National Guard Youth Program Changing Lives
	

	The Advocate.com

4 April 2005

By Donald Lee

If someone had told 17-year-old Paul Menard of Baton Rouge in October that he'd be leaving home for basic training in the Louisiana National Guard a year later, he'd have called that person crazy, perhaps even laughed at him. 

Menard would not have gotten the last laugh. 

Menard is eagerly awaiting Oct. 10, the day he heads for basic training. And he’s grateful for the program that helped him to gain a new perspective on life and discover his purpose in that life. 

Menard is one of 175 cadets who graduated March 19 from the Louisiana National Guard's Youth Challenge Program, a five-month, military-style school for 16- to 18-year-olds who have dropped out of school. The program has facilities in Pineville, Minden and Carville, where Menard participated. 

The Youth Challenge Program, which is run by trained National Guard personnel and employs Louisiana certified instructors, offers at-risk adolescents an opportunity to obtain a high school equivalency diploma. The program curriculum combines classroom work, community service, physical training, and challenging individual and team activities. There's a heavy emphasis on life-coping skills, educational excellence, responsible citizenship, sex education, physical fitness and community involvement. 

“We generally have 50 to 60 parishes represented in every class,” said Elizabeth Oliver, deputy director of the Youth Challenge Program at the Gillis W. Long Center in Carville. “The program is free, and there are no economic requirements. In other words, we're not just a program for poor kids. We've had kids whose parents are doctors, lawyers, plant workers, unemployed and everything in between.”
“The requirements are that they have to be drug-free, no felony convictions,” Oliver said. “But most importantly, they have to volunteer to come. On the education side, on the school side, they work toward their GED.”
“I graduated sixth out of a class of 175 cadets,” Menard said proudly. “And since being in YCP (Youth Challenge Program), I've also joined the Louisiana Army National Guard. When you get there (into YCP) and you get used to the military structure, you begin to like it. 

“And when you look at it, somebody's gotta protect this country. Why not me?” said Menard, who dropped out of school in the seventh grade when he was 15. “If I can't expect myself to do it, how do I expect someone else to do it?”
Menard, who obtained his GED through the program, said after he completes basic training, he plans to enroll at LSU, get in ROTC to become an officer in the National Guard and major in behavioral science and minor in military science. 

Taylor Francies, 16, of St. Amant was also among the class of graduates who were honored at commencement exercises and received a word of encouragement from speaker John Warner Smith, state Department of Labor secretary, at Bethany World Prayer Center on March 19. 

Francies, who dropped out of school a week into her 10th-grade year, has made her mother, Laura Herrin, proud of her choice to change her life. 

“Seeing her in person over there and watching her marching showed me just how much she has changed and learned discipline, just a knowledge of herself, she became the young lady that I always thought she could become,” Herrin said. 

Herrin said she felt a special kind of warmth within as she watched her daughter walk across that stage at graduation. Herrin said neither she nor Francies' father finished high school. 

“Knowing that she got her diploma and that she's going to go further in life is rewarding,” said Herrin, who also dropped out of school in the 10th grade. “Now that she's done and that she's going to the next stage, I don't have to worry about her future.”
Francies said the program taught her patience and how to trust in others. 

“When you go down there, you've got to have a lot of patience,” Francies said. “And we started developing trust in one another. … Now I'm going to Job Corps for culinary arts. Right after Job Corps, I'm going to college and will study hotel management.” 
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	New Sen. Schumer Study: 41 Percent of Upstate Activated Reservist Families Suffer Economic Hardship
	

	US Fed News

March 30, 2005

By US Fed News

WASHINGTON - The office of Sen. Charles E. Schumer, D-N.Y., issued the following press release:

In light of recruitment shortages just announced by Defense Department Officials, Sen. Charles E. Schumer today unveiled new data showing nearly half of all New York activated reservist families are losing significant amounts of income while serving. Schumer also announced a new “Standing With Our Troops Tax Credit” plan to give up to $15,000 tax breaks to employers who pay the salaries of activated reservists while the reservists are abroad fighting the War on Terror - which would cut the financial drain on reservist families.

“It's a shame for those in service. Reservists give up everything normal in their lives to fly halfway around the world to fight terror, only to take a huge hit in income back at home,” Schumer said. “If a reservist bought a house at his old salary and his wife and kids are still living in it, no bank is going to cut his mortgage 60% just because that's the salary hit he's taking to do his duty. We need to step up to the plate to help companies keep the jobs and paychecks coming until the reservists come back home to us.”
Late last week, US Army Secretary Francis J. Harvey announced active-duty Army was 27 percent below its recruiting goal of 7,050. According to the Government Accounting Office, The Army Reserve and Army National Guard are 13 and 20 percent of below their overall recruiting goals, respectively.

Schumer’s new study uses the latest troop data available from the Pentagon’s Defense Manpower Data Center (as of December 1, 2004) and finds that more than 7,400 New Yorkers, are currently in activated status in the National Guard and Reserves. While these personnel are away from home fighting the War on Terror, their families often have trouble making ends meet. When reservists are activated, they receive the same pay as active duty military, except in very rare circumstances. However, military pay is determined by a combination of rank and experience, so different reservists are paid different amounts. In 2004, active duty enlisted military personnel pay grades started at $27,013 and officers’ pay grade started at $41,856, according to the Uniformed Services Almanac. For 2005, pay rates will be about 3.5% higher.

These figures do not include combat and other special pay. For a soldier serving in Iraq or Afghanistan, they could get on a monthly basis $225 in hostile fire pay, $250 in family separation pay if they have dependents, $100 in hardship pay in some cases, and a $105 in per diems. All told, soldier could be getting $680 a month on top of the figures above.

But data from the non-partisan and independent federal Government Accountability Office finds 41 percent of National Guard and Reserve drilling unit members reported income loss during past military operations, and senior officers in the reserve component reported average losses of $5,000 in income. For our troops, this loss in pay leaves great strains on the home-front. Troops are forced to devote attention to whether their families can pay the bills, which diverts attention away from their mission. Families that are struggling with emotional strain of a spouse and parent being away and in harm's way also must deal with the financial strain of lost income.

In some cases, businesses who employ these reservists will continue to pay the difference between activated member's civilian salary and their military salary. Schumer said today these employers are true patriots because this sacrifice can end up an expensive endeavor for small businesses - especially with the now-frequent extensions of tours of duty. In addition, small business employers often have a difficult time finding temporary workers to fill while the reservists are serving, since the new employees know that the reservists can come back to claim their old jobs.

Schumer today released a new analysis showing how many New York military reservist families are suffering deep economic hardship while breadwinners serve in Iraq:

· In the Capital Region, an estimated 325 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

· In Central New York, an estimated 145 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

· In the Rochester/Finger Lakes Region, an estimated 182 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

· In the Hudson Valley, an estimated 447 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

· In the North Country, an estimated 166 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

· In the Southern Tier, an estimated 75 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

· In Western New York, an estimated 313 families are losing income because of a reservist's service overseas.

Schumer today also detailed proposed legislation which includes provisions to boost income security for the families of New York's reservists currently serving active duty and to encourage more of their small business employers to pay the income difference while they serve. Also known as S. 11, the Standing With Our Troops Act was the very first bill introduced by the Democrats in the Congress. It will:

· Create federal tax credits for employers to make up for 50% of the reservists' pay gap. Standing With Our Troops would provide a tax credit worth 50% of the salaries that employers are continuing to pay activated Guard and Reserve employees to make up for the income gap the reservists suffer while abroad. The tax credit would be applied on the company's federal income taxes and would be worth up to $15,000 per employee. It is designed to reward patriotic employers who keep paying these salaries and encourage more employers to do so.

· Create federal tax credits to help small business owners and manufacturers hire temporary workers: Standing with Our Troops would also provide a $6,000 federal tax credit to help small businesses hire temporary workers to fill-in for activated employees and a separate $10,000 credit for small manufacturers to hire temporary workers.

“The War on Terror is unlike any other war we're ever fought, and we're fighting it with a military unlike any we've ever had. Our military is more effective than ever not only because our men and women in uniform are better trained, and because so many of them are reservists who are so deeply committed to serving their country that they will balance burdens on the home front. That commitment shouldn't be penalized and we need to crate a way to help them keep their obligations at home,” Schumer said.
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OREGON: “Thank you, Portland, for helping us turn a dream into reality! Girl Scout Troop 1947 (of the Southeast Portland Crystal Springs neighborhood) wanted to do something for the Oregon National Guard in Iraq. We decided to organize a cookie drive, and thus 'Operation: Cookies' was born. 

“We partnered with the Coalition of Troop Support, who agreed to ship and distribute the cookies, and invited other Crystal Springs troops to join us. Together we offered you, the cookie-buying public, the opportunity to purchase and donate a box of cookies to be sent to the Guard. 

“We are delighted to report that your generous contributions have enabled us to deliver more than 350 boxes to the coalition for shipment overseas. Equally important, the success of 'Operation: Cookies' has had a profound impact on the girls of Troop 1947 by showing that even a small group of young women can have an effect on their community. 

“Your enthusiastic statements of support have persuaded us to take 'Operation: Cookies' citywide next year.”
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